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Introduction
Welcome to the sixteenth issue of the Social Exclusion Action Planning Newsletter!

We are very pleased to be able to report/announce considerable Network activity, and hope  to see you at the Open to all? events.

John Pateman & John Vincent


News from the Research Project – the Project report: Open to all? The public library and social exclusion
Following the launch of the Research Project’s findings at the Conference on 10 July, the Times Educational Supplement included a short article about the Project report
 (as did the LAR
).


Forthcoming Network/Research Project events

Season of short courses, Open to all? and Briefing sessions
The Network is organising a programme of short courses for the autumn and winter, drawn from suggestions made by Network members and by participants in the previous seminars. Topics for the Open to all? courses include: Implementing Standards to tackle social exclusion; Managing diversity: lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgendered issues in the workplace; Services for refugees and asylum-seekers; Setting up workplace Black workers’ groups; Managing public libraries for social exclusion; Roach & Morrison 3 years on; Annual Library Plans. 

The first Briefing session, “Clause 28” and its effects, will be on 30 August, 2-5pm, and the first two Training sessions, Implementing Standards to tackle social exclusion and Managing diversity: lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgendered issues in the workplace will be on 5 September, 2-5pm and 20 September, 2-5pm, respectively. All three courses will be held at the Library Association.

These courses have been arranged as three-hour blocks in the afternoons to enable as many people as possible to attend (and to take advantage of cheaper fares), and will be charged at as low a cost as possible to encourage you to nominate staff to attend – these are:

· Network members £50.00

· Non-Network members £75.00

· Student/Unwaged Network members £5.00

· Student/Unwaged Non-Network members £10.00

Further information is available from John Vincent (contact details at the end of the Newsletter).


SHARE/Network course

On 26 July, I ran a course on tackling social exclusion for SHARE, the southwest London library authorities’ training consortium (which includes Hounslow, Kingston, Merton, Richmond, Sutton, and Wandsworth).

The course began by putting the current social exclusion work into its national policy context, and then looked at library services which do meet the needs of socially excluded communities and what good practice participating library authorities had developed.

After lunch, participants looked at the needs of a socially excluded community which they thought their authority was not serving well or at all, examined the barriers to providing this service and drew up a Borough Action Plan.

One area where these authorities had made considerable progress was over library registration requirements. Some asked for one proof only (instead of separate proofs of address and signature, or two proofs of address), Richmond have got rid of the ‘live, work or study’ requirement, and Sutton allow people who live in Greater London to join.

This flexible approach seems to have paid off – have similar changes to the rules been made elsewhere? I’d be very interested to hear …
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Network Website – Help!

We have been having discussions about developing a Website for the Network (one of the ‘future work programme’ items agreed at the last Business Meeting), and it looks possible that we have found a ‘host’ for the site.

However, we now need to design and create the site, and, in the first instance, we wondered if any member authority would be prepared to do this for us – if you are interested, please contact John Vincent (details at the end of the Newsletter).


House of Commons Culture, Media and Sport Committee – Report.

Government Response

As you will recall, contributions from the Network and from Shiraz Durrani were included in the Report [see Newsletter 13]. On 26 July, the Government produced its response
 to the House of Commons Culture, Media and Sport Committee Report, which includes the following comments on social exclusion. The original report had stated:

“(xii) This Committee is pleased to note that the Annual Library Plans include an emphasis on social exclusion issues, and trusts that that emphasis will lead to continued improvements in this aspect of library provision. We recommend that the implemented national library standards provide more specific guidance on the promotion of social inclusion. We further recommend that the Government ensure the collection and publication of comprehensive statistics on library use by all socially excluded groups (paragraph 51)”.

The Government’s response is:

“21. The draft public library standards recognise the role that public libraries have to play in tackling social exclusion but, as we have said in paragraph 5 above, we will take full account of the Committee’s views in the next phase of work on the standards. Many of the elements of the proposed standards, such as those relating to location, opening hours, charging policies, enabling ICT access and providing items in alternative formats which meet the needs of disabled people, are in line with the Government’s social inclusion policy. However, the proposed standards relate to the core statutory service which public libraries are required to provide, and much of the activity to help people overcome their exclusion is above this core.

22. We are grateful to the Committee for recognising the emphasis that Annual Library Plans place upon social exclusion issues and we shall continue to monitor how well the Government’s social inclusion policy is being implemented in respect of public library services. DCMS will discuss with Resource how best progress can be assessed.” (p.viii)
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Conference Report: “Under the Covers” (School Libraries Group, Youth Libraries Group, School Library Association)

I attended this Conference on Saturday 8 July to hear Judith Elkin give the Esme Green Memorial Lecture, A future for the profession – a professional for the future, and to attend the two Seminars, Equal access through literature: Language and Cultural issues and Equal access through literature: Gender and Disability issues.

Judith Elkin (Department of Information and Library Studies, University of Central England) focused on the role that libraries can play in the Government agenda, and then looked forwards to the skills that the profession would need to develop.

She began by putting all this in context. The Government has four major initiatives which relate closely to libraries: the Information Age, the Learning Age, Transforming Government, and Tackling Social Exclusion; libraries can play a significant role in developing a new culture of learning, countering social exclusion, contributing to the “knowledge economy”, and contributing to economic regeneration. She then went on to suggest that library and information services are inclusive and familiar, accessible, and have a “socially inclusive culture” and “creative environment.” She felt, as one of the contributors to the LIC document, Libraries: the essence of inclusion, that it  demonstrated the key role of libraries in countering social exclusion, and that libraries have a socially-inclusive environment for everyone. She thought that “libraries epitomise inclusiveness in their values and activities and by their presence in local communities.”

However, at the same time, there is still an urgent need for more research to show the value and impact of public libraries. She then highlighted two pieces of recent research which gave important data – A place for children
 (which saw public libraries as a social space, having security and being “neutral, well-regulated territory”, and which also had an important role in promoting literacy); and the forthcoming research on the impact of Homework Clubs (which showed libraries as comfortable, welcoming and safe).

Moving on to the future skills required by library workers, Judith identified a growing role for librarians as people with teaching/learning skills, being able to access and navigate electronic databases, with customer care and a “service attitude”, and being able to develop new forms of team working. To be able to do all this, librarians will need skills in: high-level information-handling; high-level ICT awareness; research and project management; high-level management and leadership; mentoring; marketing and promotion; communications; flexible and adaptable working; innovation and developing imaginative approaches; being proactive; being able to help and educate others.

I then attended the two Seminars. The first, Equal access through literature: Language and Cultural issues, took the form of presentations by a panel of speakers, followed by questions. Mishti Chatterji (Publishing Director, Mantra Books) emphasised the continuing need for multicultural books. There had been considerable output in the 1980s and 1990s, and Mishti had seen a change in attitude towards bilingualism: now, however, very few bilingual books were being published. In addition, the demand from public libraries suddenly seemed to have changed: Mantra used to sell some 30% of their output to public libraries, whereas they now sell only some 10%. Why was this? Was it caused by changes to budgets, or because public libraries were no longer seeing Mantra’s new titles on approval?

Menna Lloyd William (Head of Children’s Books Department, Welsh Books Council) described the work of the WBC and its relationship with public libraries and schools – it has 4 members of staff who visit schools to promote the WBC’s services.

Kathryn Ross (Deputy Director, Scottish Book Trust) talked about the promotion of work by writers from Scotland - they are particularly working to develop awareness of children’s writers, and are concerned by the lack of Black writers from Scotland on their lists.

Finally, Michael O’Brien (Managing Director, O’Brien Press) talked about the triangular relationship between politics, culture and economics, and that too little regard has been paid to the impact of the EU (he felt that England had self-marginalised itself). He gave something of the context of publishing in Ireland (a background of very few children’s books and censorship), and the struggle for the acceptance of Irish culture. Now there are cross-border bodies being established to develop Irish writing: an urgent need is for materials for the new refugees settling in Ireland.

The Questions session raised some important issues:

· some of those attending were still not aware of the materials available (and, for example, in school libraries, had no access to approvals collections, bookshops, etc)

· ASCEL are collecting information about languages requested in libraries

· there is a need for an annual multicultural book fair (and possibly an award to focus attention on dual language materials)

· there is an urgent need for more dual language materials to be produced.

The second seminar, Equal access through literature: Gender and Disability issues, was presented by Anne Marley (Principal Librarian, Children’s & Schools Library Service, Hampshire) and Dorothy Porter (Group Librarian, Leicestershire). Anne gave us a brief historical introduction to sex-role stereotyping in children’s books, and then looked at current publishing, in terms of both positive images and continuing stereotypes. Dorothy looked at the changing treatment of disability in children’s books, and focussed on current work with learning disabled children. (Having myself been involved with these issues via the “Other Award” and other work in the 1970s and 1980s, I was pleased to see that there is continuing interest in promoting positive images, but disappointed that almost no one there seemed to be aware of the long history of this work!)
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Did you see ...?
“Only connect: librarians in the Learning Society”

Liz Jolly’s Presidential Address to the Career Development Group includes, amongst other points of interest, the need to “ensure that the learning society is a more socially inclusive society.”
 

“Police hunt ways to increase ethnic diversity”
In The Independent on Sunday
, Emma Williams’s interesting article on recruitment and retention issues in the Met includes some observations from Gurbux Singh, the new Chair of the CRE, which are very pertinent to our situation; he says (in relation to the number of cases of racism by officers, which end up at a tribunal):

“Recruitment among ethnic minorities would be increased if the police dealt quickly and effectively with these instances of racism. It would demonstrate change to everyone.”
He also thinks that training in “equal opportunity issues can be detrimental”:

“In isolation, it can be dangerous as it leaves an organisation thinking the job is ‘done’. Then, that training doesn't cascade down through the organisation.”
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Book review
David Byrne. Social exclusion. Open University Press (“Issues in Society” series), 1999. £14.99 (ISBN 0 335 19974 7)

This is one of the key pieces of analysis of what constitutes social exclusion with suggestions as to how it should be tackled. Drawing on a vast ranges of sources (including Marx, Freire and Rousseau, plus major contemporary writers and analysts), David Byrne places the causes of social exclusion firmly within capitalism:

“So to conclude: social exclusion derives from inequality. It is a product of the post-industrial social order dominated by globalizing capital and the superclass associated with that globalizing capital. Attractive as the notion might be of watering the fields with the blood of the superclass, practically the way to deal with them is through two other forms of bloodletting - through the proper taxation of high incomes and accumulated wealth with the revenues used to sustain a process of global development on a sustainable basis, coupled with a restoration of basic organizational rights to workers so that they can both resist job instability and reduce the levels of corporate profits and senior executive remuneration to the benefits of wage earners.” (p137).

To be frank, whilst the overall analysis is excellent and the concluding chapters are very readable, I found the early part of the book very heavy-going, written as it is in that ‘sociology-speak’ which is often obscure and almost incomprehensible.

Despite that, this is a valuable contribution to the discussion and definition of social exclusion, and I would recommend it, particularly the final section.
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This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent. Please send any comments or items for the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

tel/fax: 01392 256045








john@nadder.freeserve.co.uk 
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